STATE BOARD OF PLUMBING
BUSINESS MEETING
MINUTES

Date: 

May 18, 2017
Time: 

10:30 a.m.
Location: 
500 N. Calvert Street



Room 302

Baltimore, MD 21202

Members Present:

Michael Kastner, Chair

Joseph Radtka, Board Member
Richard Bowers, Board Members 

Gregory Schott, Board Member

Michael Bowersox, Board Member
Richard J. Small, Board member
Absent: 
Keith Horton, Board Member
DLLR Officials & Staff Present: 

Victoria Wilkins, Commissioner, Division of Occupational and Professional Licensing  

Robin Bailey, Executive Director, DLLR Mechanical Boards    

Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General 
Raquel M. Meyers, Administrative Officer
OTHERS PRESENT:  


Diane Kastner, MDPHCC


Ben Thompson, ATS Fire Pro 

Jim Berndt, Jim’s Plumbing & Heating       

CALL TO ORDER: 

Chair, Michael Kastner, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland State Board of Plumbing to Order at 10:35 a.m.
APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA 

Upon Mr. Bowersox Motion, and Mr. Radtka second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the proposed agenda without corrections.  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES   

The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on April 20, 2017. Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Schott’s second, 4 in favor, and 1 abstained to approve the minutes without corrections.  Mr. Bowersox abstained from the vote due to his absence from the meeting.    

PLUMBING COMPLAINTS

Mr. Radtka presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee:
Closed Complaints
Investigation 


 
Plum-160063

Plum-170067



Plum-170066 

Plum-170077

Plum-170069

Plum-170079
Plum-170071

Plum-170080
Plum-170076 

Plum-170081

Plum-170078

Plum-170082
Plum-170080

Plum-170083
Upon Mr. Bowers’ Motion, and Mr. Schott’s second, 4 in favor and 1 abstained to approve the Complaint Committee report. 
REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS 

PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for April, 2017: 

            Plumber

     Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Journey Natural Gas Fitter
	4
	2
	2
	50%

	Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter
	28
	13
	15
	46%

	Master Natural Gas Fitter
	0
	0
	0
	0%

	Master Plumber/Gas Fitter
	21
	7
	14
	33%

	                              TOTAL
	53
	22
	31
	42%


Ms. Bailey reported that 53 candidates were tested in April, 22 passed, 31 failed with a 42% passing rate. Since January 2017, the passing rate is 30%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 36%.  There are currently 12,998 active licensees.
OLD BUSINESS

a. Maryland Plumbing Heating Cooling Contractors (MDPHCC)
Ms. Bailey stated that Mrs. Kastner provided the names of those individuals who attended the Maryland PHCC annual trade show on April 6, 2017. The annual trade show was held at the Howard County Fairgrounds in West Friendship, Maryland. The individuals listed below will earn 2.0 hours of continuing education credit for their attendance: 

Kelly Jones 
Steve Phillips 
Gregory Schott 

James Sprecher   

Adam Pistel 
Mike Turner 
Blaine Mowen

Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Bowers’ second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the 2.0 hours of continuing education credit for the inspectors who attended the Maryland PHCC annual trade show seminars held on April 6, 2017.     

b. Plumbing Inspectors CEU’s
Mr. Kastner stated that Mr. Bowers was appointed as Committee Chair to track inspector CEU’s at the previous meeting. Plumbing inspector training hours are documented in the business meeting minutes. Mr. Bowers will track inspector CEU’s. Ms. Bailey stated that the Board has been provided with a copy of applicable provisions, Business Occupations and Professions Article, §12-503(a), and COMAR 09.20.10.10, and a current list of inspectors registered with the State Board of Plumbing. Ms. Bailey stated that Mr. Kastner had requested that the statute and regulation be sent to the Board prior to the meeting for review. Mr. Kastner thanked Ms. Bailey and Mr. Bowers for their efforts in tracking this information. Mr. Bowersox inquired whether the Board could request certificates of completion from the course providers during the renewal cycle. Ms. Bailey stated to Mr. Bowersox that there are only sign-sheets for such training; no certificates are issued. Mr. Kastner clarified that seminars are pre-approved by the Board and a list of attendees are provided for Board’s approval. Further, Mr. Kastner stated that an individual should not be registered as an inspector unless the individual has completed the required training. The Board’s Committee Chair will track these training hours to ensure inspectors are in compliance with the requirement for annual continuing education.                  

NEW BUSINESS
a. Maryland Plumbing & Mechanical Inspectors Association (MPMIA)
Mr. Radtka provided the names of those individuals who attended the MPMIA Spring training.  The training was given on May 6, 2017 in Ocean City, Maryland. The names below will earn 8.0 hours of continuing education credit for their attendance:   
John Heldmyer

Adam Knight
Robert Ridge

David Rose
Joseph A. Radtka  

William Funk, Jr. 
David Owens
Timothy E. Myers
Tom Zrioka
Steve Fox 

Darrell Smith

Gary Klipp
Larry Schuyler

Mark Davis
Joe Screnn

Jeff Lyter

Tom Buckley
David J. Herwig 
Paul Hamby
Mike Wentz 

Michael Von Bank
Tom Bunker 
W. Stanvel Scott
Mike Bunker 
Zach Young 

James K. Cross

Ernest Binder
Jim Casker 

Joe Hanna 
Brian Lewis  

Charles Michael 
John Geisler
Brad Pelczar

Mike Holmes

Mr. Bowersox inquired whether certificates of completion can be issued to these individuals. Mr. Radtka stated that in certain circumstances certificates are issued but sign-in sheets are typically acceptable. Mr. Schott concurred with Mr. Radtka. Mr. Bowersox stated that he works as real estate agent and is required to provide his certificate as a condition of renewal. Mr. Bowers stated he is required to have a certificate to renew his professional license as well. Mr. Radtka stated that, historically, the State of Maryland issued certificates. However, due to funding issues, certificates are no longer provided. After a brief discussion, the Board agreed to approve the list provided.
Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Schott’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve 8.0 hours of continuing education credit for inspectors who attended the MPMIA Spring training held on May 6, 2017.        

CORRESPONDENCE
a. Backflow-License Expiration/Renewal Question
Ms. Bailey stated that correspondence was received from Dustin Kruger on May 8, 2017 regarding a question pertaining to backflow certification expiration. Ms. Bailey stated that in response to Mr. Kruger’s inquiry, Counsel had provided advice. Ms. Bailey provided applicable backflow provisions to the Board. Mr. Kastner stated that an individual seeking to reinstate backflow certification requires an 8-hour course, which is renewed every three (3) years. Counsel informed the Board that there is no statutory language requiring an individual to renew backflow certification as a condition of license renewal. Ms. Kinstler explained that Business Occupations and Professions Article, §§12-302 (c)(1)(ii) and (d)(3) require 32-hours of backflow training for journey and master plumbing license applicants; §12-306(c)(1) provides that a licensed apprentice, journey or master plumber may participate in such training. Ms. Kinstler further reviewed for the Board the language of § 12-308, setting forth the terms for license renewal or reinstatement, which does not contain language requiring additional training in cross connection/backflow or recertification as a condition of license renewal. Ms. Kinstler also cited §12-309(b) which provides that an individual who has failed to renew a journey or master plumber license without four (4) years of expiration could be required to re-examine and recertify backflow training to be eligible for license reinstatement Mr. Bowersox stated that backflow certification is required for eligibility to sit for a journey or a master level plumbing license examination. He suggested that the Board to allow individuals to reinstate backflow certification by taking the 8-hour course. Mr. Schott concurred. 
Counsel reiterated that there are no statutory or regulatory provisions requiring scheduled recertification as a requirement of license renewal or continued eligibility for licensure. However, she explained, that     §12-309(b) states that an individual who has failed to renew a journey or master plumbing license within four (4) years of expiration, for any reason, could be required, as a condition of license reinstatement, to re-examine and retake the certification training required for initial eligibility for plumbing licensure. Ms. Kinstler also reviewed with the Board COMAR 09.20.04.02B(1) and (2), which requires cross connection/backflow recertification every five (5) years as a condition of eligibility for continuing education providers, as well as a requirement that Board-approved training must offer recertification training every five (5) years for backflow instructors.

Mr. Schott suggested that the Board approve these individuals to take an 8-hour course. Mr. Radtka stated that the 32-hour course pertains to theory. Mr. Schott concurred with Mr. Radtka. Mr. Kastner stated that inspectors must possess current certification to test cross connection/backflow devices. Mr. Schott suggested a change in the statute or regulation to clarify the requirement for recertification of backflow certified licensees. Mr. Radtka stated that the Washington Suburban Sanitary Commission (WSSC) requires backflow as part of their licensing requirements and indicates on the license whether the licensee has not obtained maintained current backflow certification. The Board considered that license cycles are every two (2) years, while backflow certification cycles are every three (3) years. After a lengthy discussion, Counsel suggested that in response to Mr. Kruger, he be advised that there is no requirement for recertification of licensees on a particular schedule for license renewal, but cautioned that the Board cannot provide legal advice. Mr. Kastner asked Counsel to draft a letter to Mr. Kruger, considering Ms. Bailey’s impending absence, in response to his inquiry. Counsel agreed to draft a letter to Mr. Kruger prior to the next scheduled meeting.   
b. Reinstatement of Expired License  
Ms. Bailey stated that correspondence was received from a previously-licensed master plumber, dated May 15, 2017, regarding the reinstatement of his master plumbing license, which expired on March 17, 2013. Mr. Bowersox suggested allowing reinstatement of the license. He emphasized the goal of the Plumbing Board should be customer service. Counsel explained that the law does not allow the Board any discretion on this issue. Section 12-309(b) states that “Board may not reinstate a…license of an individual who has for any reason fails to apply for reinstatement 4 years after the license expired.” (Emphasis supplied). The applicant will be required to retake the master license examination. Pursuant to Business Occupations and Professions Article, §12-309, the Board is not authorized to reinstate a journey master level license for an individual who failed to seek license renewal for four years after expiration. The Board is required to reinstate a journey or master level license when an individual applies for reinstatement within four (4) years of expiration, but may not reinstate a license of an individual who fails to apply for reinstatement within four (4) years of license expiration unless the individual otherwise meets the requirements for licensure and passes the appropriate license examination. Mr. Kastner asked Ms. Bailey to inform the licensee that he will be required to re-test to reinstate his master license.       
c. Plumbing Board  Question 
Ms. Bailey stated that correspondence was received from Ben Thompson, COO, Adcock Systems, LLC, on April 21, 2017 regarding the testing of sprinkler systems, who attended the Board meeting. Ms. Bailey introduced Mr. Thompson to the Board to address his concerns. Mr. Thompson stated that he understands that a journey or master must be backflow-certified. Mr. Thompson’s question to the Board was whether the Board had, or would, in the future, consider a specific backflow license to allow this type of company to perform this service. Mr. Radtka stated that a journey or master plumber must obtain backflow certification in the State of Maryland. Mr. Kastner stated that in response to Mr. Thompson’s comment regarding electricians, he understands that the specialty areas of master electricians should be performed by those with special areas of expertise when dealing with a specific set of electrical issues. However, to the extent that sprinkler systems require backflow testing, such testing must be conducted by a certified backflow technician. A sprinkler fitter/tester, who is not a licensed plumber, certified to conduct cross connection/backflow testing, may not be qualified to conduct backflow testing on sprinkler systems. To Counsel suggested that if Mr. Thompson wishes to pursue some sort of waiver for sprinkler testing, he contact his local representative to address his issue legislatively. 
d. Appliance Sales and Service Business

Mr. Kastner stated that he received email correspondence forwarded from Ms. Meyers from the Maryland Home Improvement Commission (MHIC) dated May 12, 2017 regarding several questions concerning the statute and regulations applicable to appliance and sales business posed by Scott Akin. The Board requested that Ms. Bailey respond on behalf of the Board as follows:

An MHIC license or a plumbing license is required to replace a dishwasher. However, an MHIC license only authorizes the holder to provide residential services. An MHIC license or a plumbing license is required for the installation of cord, plug and hardwired appliances.  An MHIC or plumbing license is required for replacement requiring disconnection from the water line and reconnecting the replacement dishwasher, even if no new piping or connectors are required. Further, a master gas fitter or master plumber/gas fitter license is required for the replacement and installation of gas stoves, ranges and cook tops, regardless of whether new piping or connectors are used. The Board cautioned that only qualified individuals are authorized to perform work on the inside of the cabinet of the appliance. The Board explained that he will need to contact the local jurisdiction having authority about permits and related requirements in that area. Ms. Bailey will contact Mr. Scott in response to his inquiry. 
  

COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel stated that she would like to take this opportunity to wish Ms. Bailey well on her surgery and a swift and comfortable recovery while on medical leave.  Also, she stated that she would like to thank Mr. Garner and enjoyed working with him. Ms. Kinstler stated that while Mr. Garner took his service to the citizens of Maryland and his work on the Board very seriously, he brought a sense of humor to his service on the Board that will be missed.     
CHAIR’S REPORT 
Mr. Kastner welcomed Mr. Bowersox to Plumbing Board. Also, he stated that he would like to thank Mr. Garner for his many years of dedication and service on the Board. Mr. Garner is retiring from his Board but he will continue working in the industry. Mr. Kastner would like to thank Ms. Bailey and wish her well while she recovers on medical leave.     
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Ms. Bailey stated that per Mr. Kastner’s request she has provided a copy of COMAR 09.20.01.03 Limit on Lead Content regulations in the Board’s packet for review. Also, she informed the Board that she will be out on medical leave beginning May 19, 2017 for at least eight (8) weeks. She would like to take this opportunity to thank Mr. Garner and commended him for his many years of dedicated service. She stated that she expects that he will not miss the commute from the Western Maryland. He was a wonderful gentleman and dedicated Board member who will be missed.    
EXECUTIVE SESSION

There was no Executive Session to discuss.
APPROVAL OF FINDINGS OF EXECUTIVE SESSION

As there was no Executive Session held, there were no findings for the Board to approve in the public meeting.  
ADJOURNMENT

Upon Mr. Bowers’ Motion, and Mr. Radtka’s second, the Board unanimously carried to adjourn meeting at 11:47 a.m.
_________________________



__________________________

Chair, Michael Kastner 




Date

Without Corrections ______



With Corrections ______ 
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